Minutes of the Davis Democratic Club Board Meeting

Tuesday April 6, 2022

Place: Meeting on ZOOM

Davis, CA  95616

Since a quorum was present and the agenda was long, the DDC Board Meeting called to order at 6:58 PM by President Stephen Souza.

Quorum was 6 board members 

Members Present: 15 board members were present at the beginning of the meeting.  There were 15 board members at the end of the meeting.

President Stephen Souza

Vice President  Rick Gonzales 

Treasurer  Ameer Alsawaf

Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata 

Corresponding Secretary & Publicity Giles Giovinazzi

Membership Chair  Gary Hopkins 

Newsletter Editor Carl Schmid

Past President Bob Bockwinkel

Board Members present: Bob Mar, Jan Agee, Jonathan Howard 

Ex-Officio present:  The College Dems president Michelle Andrews, YCDP Chair Linda Deos and Former YCDP Chair Bob Schelen and Bill Julian.

ATTENDANCE:  These rules are not in effect during the COVID19 Pandemic.  The meetings will be held in person starting in May and these rules will be in effect.

The by-laws state that an individual cannot miss 3 meetings in a row.  It also states that a person cannot miss 3 meetings in a 5 meeting reporting period.  This is to prevent members from showing up every other meeting or 50% of the time.  

Ex-Officio members absent:  none

There were 4 guests present.  They were Luba Schmid, Tony Ruiz, Eileen Samitz and Lucy Brazil. 

A quorum is 6 board members.  A Quorum was present at the meeting with 15 board members attending at the beginning of this meeting and 15 board members at the end of the meeting.  

AGENDA

The agenda was presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza, with no changes.  

MOTION/VOTE

Linda Deos made the motion to approve the agenda as submitted.  Gary Hopkins seconded the motion.  The agenda was approved with no objection and it passed unanimously.  

MINUTES

The minutes are available.  They were submitted on line.  The recording secretary. More on this later.

PUBLIC COMMENT and COMMUNICATIONS

Tony Ruiz has been a member of the Davis Democratic Club for over 5 years.  He spoke and told a little about himself at this meeting.

The next agenda item is statements from the public announcing items they are bringing to the DDC board.  

LUCAS FRERICHS 

The first speaker for endorsement of Lucas Frerichs by the DDC Board was Jonathan Howard.  Lucas was at the Davis City Council meeting representing us as a Davis City Councilperson.  Lucas is running for Yolo County Supervisor for district 2.  He said that he has been a Democrat for as long as he, Jonathan, has lived in Davis, since 2004.  He, Lucas, has stepped up and has always served the public interest and the Democratic party for as long as he can remember.

The second speaker for endorsement of Lucas Frerichs by the DDC Board was by Linda Deos.  Linda reported that Lucas Frerichs was endorsed by the YCDP for this election and spoke of his record as a good supporter of the Democratic Party.

The third speaker for endorsement of Lucas was by College Dems presidentews, who stated that the Davis College Dems had endorsed Lucas is this election very early in the election process.  She spoke of Lucas of being very receptive to student concern on the council and being very supportive of the Davis College Dems and they are sure that as County Supervisor that Lucas will continue to represent them well.  The Davis College Dems recommend that the DDC Board endorse him for County Supervisor.

Dave Griffin relayed a story from the night of the Natalie Corona shooting.  He was standing next to Lucas Frerichs as he received text of the shooting and the story developed.  He said that he got a first hand look at how Lucas handles crisis and he was utterly impressed.  He said that the county needs a leader that can step up and take the lead on handling crisis.

Bob Marr wanted to second the endorsement of Dave Griffin.  He is the most responsive person on the council and he handles crisis well.  He wants to second the endorsement of Lucas Frerichs.

President Souza asked if there were any other comments and there being none, the vote on this item will be taken in New Business.

REQUEST FOR FUNDING FOR SLATE MAILER

The YCDP slate mailer is important for Democratic issues.   He brought up that a slate mailer is important for the election of Cynthia Rodriguez as Yolo County DA.  He brought up how the slate mailer has helped other candidates in the county in past elections.  He asked for $2000 from the club to fund the slate mailer.  

The President asked the Treasurer Ameer Alsawaf how much the club can donate to a committee.  Ameer thought that in past years we have given $5000 in a single year.  He said that he will check and get back to the board.

Bill Julian replied that the County Committee is a PAC and can donate unlimited amounts of cash.  It is a different animal and can donate any amount of money to another committee or organization.

President Souza stated that we are talking about the Davis Democratic Club and as a club, different rules apply.

Bob Bockwinkel stated that in the past, the club has been limited to $5000.  

Linda Deos stated that the need $20,000 for 2 mailers.  She went on to detail the demographics of the two mailers.  She said that the mailers are ready to go and they just need the funds.

Richard Yamagata first stated that he was in favor of funding the mailer for the County Domocratic Party, but he did not want the club to named on the mailer.  He stated that the mailer has candidate and measures on it that the club has not endorsed.  He was concerned that being named on the mailer, it would give the County Committee the power to speak for the Club.

Jonathan Howard asked the question that the club cannot go against a position of the County Commity?

Richard Yamagata stated that no, the club has taken a position against the County Committee in the past, particularly the DDC endorsement of Mariko Yamada for State Senator.

Jonathan Howard said that such a position is against our county charter  with the county         

Richard Yamagata replied that it did not violate are charter with the county, for at that time Bob Schlen spoke as Yolo County Chair in that election period and said that it did not violate our charter with the County Committee.  

President Souza clarified that the County has mailed out a mailer with another Democratic Candidate in that election that was running in that election.  The club endorsed Mariko Yamada, not the county candidate.

Linda Deos stated that other clubs are not listed on the slate mailer as donors, because the money goes into a campaign plot.  She assured the club that none of the clubs and the DDC will not be listed as funding the mailer.  

Richard Yamagata stated that he was satisfied by that reassurance from Linda.

Rick Gonzales stated the club's charter states that we exist to help elect Democratic Candidates.  Since the club board endorsed Cynthia Rodriguez and has not given her money, he wants to move the process along.

President Souza stated that the club should continue the discussion of this issue pending the Treasurer's findings.  

MOTION

Rick Gonzales made the motion that the Davis Democrat Club support the Democratic slate that is being mailed by the County Committee in support of Cynthia Rodriguez in the amount of $2000.  

DISCUSSION

Ameer wanted to make sure that this money would be part of the annual donation to the Central Committee (YCDP).  President Souza said that this would be part of the money that is donated annually to the Central Committee.  Ameer stated that the motion should not mention Cynthia, since it is going into general support of election activities of the Central Committee.  President Souza asked Rick Gonzales if he was amenable to the change, which Rick replied, yes he was. 

AMENDED MOTION/VOTE

The amended motion is that the Davis Democratic Club will donate $2000 to the Yolo County Democratic Party.  The question was called by the President and it passed with no dissenting votes or abstaining votes, 15-0.

MEASURE H

The club board is being asked to endorse Measure H, which is a land use project within the City of Davis.  The club has never endorsed a land use issue, even though as number of these have been put on the ballot in the past.  The club has endorsed measures for parcel taxes.  The last endorsement of a parcel tax was 14 years ago.  If the club endorses this measure, President Souza said that is would be unusual and set a precedent for the board has only endorsed Democratic Candidates and public tax measures in the past.  He wanted everyone to be aware of these facts before the presentation  He acknowledged that there was no representative for the No On H campaign and at the County (Party) meeting, there was a representative from the No on H campaign.  We have not set this up to hear multiple views on the issue.  Stephen stated that he wanted to limit the presentation to 10 minutes.

Rick Gonzales spoke on behalf of the Yes On H campaign.  He stated that the name of the project was the Davis innovative Sustainability Campus and that it was a complex issue.  He was an educator and he was going to make it simple so that we could understand the project.  His main point of presentation was the funding benefits the project would bring in to the City of Davis.  

He discussed the 2020 DiSC measure that failed in the election two years ago.  This 2022 project has been cut in half in respect to that measure.  They approached the City of Davis and they agreed as Point One, the developers have promised that 3.9 million dollars per year would come from the project and be passed on the general fund of the City of Davis.  The City of Davis has been running the City government as a deficit of 7 million per year.  This would decrease the deficit by over half.  Second item there will be 500 jobs created at the site.  There will be 460 homes built on the site and 85 of these home will be designated as affordable homes.  The houses will be purchased by people that work at the innovation center and so there will be zero impact on commuter automobile traffic in the area.   Point 3, two million dollars will be donated by the DiSC developer towards the South Davis Library and Community Center project.  Point 4 is that. almost 7 Million dollars will be given to the City of Davis to be spent on 23 traffic improvements on Mace Boulevard to mitigate additional traffic to the area from the DiSC project.  He went into details of these 23 improvements.  He also stated that there will be a tram from the DiSC project to downtown Davis.  The tram will carry students to the DiSC project and to the Target shopping center.  This will reduce traffic to and from those areas.  Another point is that DiSC will give the Davis School District 2.3 million dollars as a one time payment and give the school districts annually 273 thousand dollars to pay the salary and health care for 10 new teachers in the district.  He also said that the new residents will provide students to the school district, which will bring in further funding to the DJUSD.  Rick sees the project as a win-win situation for the project and the city of Davis. 

This ended the presentation of the project.

DISCUSSION 

[I asked Davis Democratic Club members that had an objection to contact me to voice their opinion on the endorsement of Measure H.  I asked DDC members that wanted the club to endorse Measure H to contact Bob Bockwinkel.  I had seven club members contact me via phone and  4 via e-mail that objected to the club endorsing this measure, three of which were past DDC board members.  I also was told by four of the phone callers that they would no longer donate to the club and two of them said that they would actively talk to friends that were club members and tell them not to give money to the DDC, if the club endorsed the land use issue.  I had three DDC club members contact me, instead of Bob Bockwinkel, that supported Measure H, one of which was a past DDC Board Member.  I informed President Stephen Souza before the meeting about the phone calls and e-mails.  What was of concern to me was that 11 members out of the current 54 dues paying members as of March that are current on their dues is roughly 20% of our present membership.  Half of our members pay at the Spring Champagne Brunch event, so this number's impact could be minimized to only 10% of the yearly membership.  It is unknown what effect the negative words from the people that called would have on eroding other memberships, but from knowing and talking with the 3 people and exchanging e-mail with 1 of them, there would definitely be losses in membership.  There will be 4 people acting in the community of Davis to erode the DDC membership and all of these 4 DDC members are very active, uncompromising, open space advocates.]

Michelle Andrews spoke in support for DiSC from a personal point of view.  She told us her Mother wanted to move to Davis and work locally.  She stated that her Mother was unable to secure work in Davis and had to commute to Sacramento.  She also stated that none of her Davis Campus Dem friends are staying in Davis and all are seeking jobs elsewhere.  This causes a legacy of loss to the area of these talented and politically motivated Democrats from the Community of Davis.  She stated the passage of this measure would start to change the status quo for the City of Davis.  

Eileen Samitz, a long dues paying DDC member, said that she was strongly against the club coming out for a divisive land use project that will further divide local Democrats at a time where we need to stand united as threats to the national Democratic legislature is looming in the upcoming election.  People like herself strongly object to the DiSC project.  We need the party to be united and spending their effort on the upcoming elections, not divided by local issues which are a distraction.  We need everyone rowing together to elect Democrats.  

She went on to state that the numbers are inflated that were presented and that there has been no tax revenue agreement made with the county, which will change the revenue numbers.  The financial numbers are based on revenue that is generated by an housing project and subject to reality of numbers.  She stated that she wished that she was given more time like board member Rick Gonzales, to counter the points presented.   She ended her presentation by stating the club should not divide Democrats by endorsing a land use measure.  

Bob Marr stated that his Father was a City Regional Planner, so he grew up with that [regional planning].  He said that he noticed that the past failed land use projects all had pollution from the highways settling in these housing areas, having people living in residences with poor air quality.  He complimented Rick on his presentation, but said that not enough information was provided.  He said that issues of power, utilities, electricity, water, sewage and other resource usage was not addressed.  He concluded by saying not enough information was provided to the board and he strongly urged the board not consider endorsing this measure without further provided information.

Carl Schmid complemented Rick and Eileen on their presentation of the facts  What is clear to him is that this is as Rick said, it is a very complex and controversial issue.  Eileen is completely right that the issues are complex.  We as a board are in the job of electing politicians.  We are not regional planners and it is not in our job set, we are not equipped to evaluate regional projects.  He stated that he strongly felt that the board should not endorse this measure.  

G Richard Yamagata stated that he has been contacted by a number of DDC [11] members that strongly felt the club should not endorse a land use issue.  Some felt so strongly that they said they would leave the club [4].

Jonathan Howard stated that this should be a simple process.  He stated that according to parliamentary rules that once a motion has been made and seconded, we will be voting on this issue.  He stated that he came here as a college student and fell in love with the town.  He said that after twenty years he was finally able to afford a home in Davis.  He strongly supported the measure and stated that someone should make a motion and he would second it so the meeting could move along.  

Giles Giovinazzi commented that he felt that it was unusual for a political organization to vote on a land use issue.  Because of the rules that govern the County Committee, he voted no, because abstaining votes are not counted.  He understands that it is difficult to purchase a house in Davis and he, himself, was barely able to purchase a home in Davis and he counts this as one of the best decision he has ever made.  He said that he lives near the project.  He said that the majority of the County Committee did not want to vote on this measure.  It passed only because of the people no wanting to go on record as being against this measure.  He is neither for or against this issue and has not decided on how he will vote on the ballot, because he has no idea what it would mean for Davis or his neighborhood.  And if Richard is right that club members object to the club endorsing a land use issue, we should not vote to endorse this issue. 

President Stephen Souza stated that we should move on to vote on this issue.  He saw it as a two step process.  The first vote would be a simple majority vote as to whether we will vote on this issue.  The second vote, if the first passed, would be a two-thirds plus one vote to pass, according to our by-laws.  

MOTION/VOTE

Bob Marr made a motion to not take up an endorsement.  The board will vote on endorsement of this measure.  Carl seconded the motion.  This is a simple majority vote.  

Bob Marr called for a roll call vote.

Bob Bockwinkel   
No

Steven Souza

No

Carl Schmid

Yes

Rick Gonzales

No

Bill Julain

No

Ameer Alaswaf
No

Michelle Andrews   
No

Jonathan Howard 
No

Linda Deos

No

Richard Yamgata    
Yes

Bob Schelen

Abstain

Giles Giovinazzi
Yes

Jan Agee

Yes

Bob Marr

Yes

Gary Hopkins 

No

The vote is 5 yes, 9 no, 1 abstain

So the motion fails.  We will have a vote for Measure H under new business.

Bob Marr then thank the board for voting on his motion, which was a painful and arduous process.  President Souza agreed.

MINUTES

The March minutes are available to be passed.  

MOTION/VOTE

Bob Bockwinkel made the motion to accept the March minutes.  Giles Giovinazzi seconded the motion to approve the March minutes.  The board voted unanimously to accept the minutes without objection.  

MOTION/VOTE

There are February minutes that were not voted upon last month.  Jonathan Howard made the motion to accept the February minutes.  Linda Deos seconded the motion to accept the February minutes. The board voted unanimously to accept the February minutes. 

REPORTS

The College Dem started the new quarter last week [April].  During first day of finals week they were able to take the whole club to the capital to testify in person public comment in Sacramento for higher education legislation.  This led to a passing vote in both houses of the legislature and the governor signing the bill into legislation.  They followed that up with canvassing the local campus for Cynthia Rodriquez.   They staffed the Thompson fundraiser,   They have made statement fur various designated days, like International Women's Day, Trans Day, Disabilies Day, etc.  They also continue to lead caucses, which no number at 10 with College Dem members involved.  Senator Scott Weiner came to the last club meeting and answered all of their questions. They continue to lobby for bills in both houses of State legislature and to that end they were the 2nd group to endorse Cecilia Agiar-Curry's elections bill AB2526, which is the 2nd assembly bill that the club has been involved in its writing.  The first public entity to endorse was Yolo County Department of Elections.  Next week the club will be taking in person testimony at the capital in support of the bill.  The Indigo awards are next week and Michelle thank the DDC for its generous sponsorship for their only fundraiser event each year.  After that are the e-board elections for the group, so next month's election will be Michelle's last meeting.  Until then, the club will continue to work had on all their projects.

YOLO COUNTY DEMOCRATIC PARTY

They endorsed political candates, the YCDP has endorsed Lucas Frerichs and Measure H.  The fundraiser given at the Douglas Ranch raised $1000.  Yolo County Fair is coming up and they are initiating the club sign-ups.   It was stated that the club usually commits to Saturdays.  The fair date is in August.  Arun Sens daughters are wanting to donate money to the Democratic County Central Committee.  It is in a germination phase, in view of Arun's tireless work for the County Organization and the DDC, the Democratic Central Committee is inviting the club to co-sponsor an award plaque in memory of Arun Sen.  Stephen Souza said that the club will support such an idea and asked Linda to keep the DDC informed.  

INDIVISIBLE

Is holding a rally this Saturday for Cynthia Rodriguez with Don Saylor as the keynote speaker.   They also want to do a postcard mailer campaign for Cynthia.  They would like to access our mailing list.  They have volunteers to write 70 postcards a week.  
PRESIDENT'S REPORT

Stephen reported on attending the Mike Thompson fundraiser and said that it was a great event to reconnect with Mike Thompson.  The club looks forward to reconnecting and working with him in the future.  He also commented that it was a joy to work with John Garamendi and who knows if in 10 years the districts will be flipped around again and we will be working with him again.  In the mean time, the club is on Team Thompson and Stephen is distributing campaign signs for Mike Thompson.  DDC members can just stop by and pick up a sign from the front of Stephen's house.  You can e-mail him at sasouza@pacbell.net or telephone him at 530-400-2222.

TREASURER REPORT

We started out March with $17643.69.  We received $4760 in checks and $1286 from Act Blue for a total deposit of $6046.  That gives us a subtotal of $22,659 at the end of March.  We gave $1000 to College Dems, will give $2000 to the YCDP, so we will end up the month with $21,000 after printing of the newsletter and other bills.  

Bob Bockwinkel said that another $2800 is expected to come into the club.  Rick Gonzales would like to thank the membership for their generosity.  He estimates that this year the members will donate $25,000, which is $5000 more that last year.  

Ameer stated that he thinks that we have already surpassed $25,000 for the year.

Stephen thanked Ameer for the report.

BOARD MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE

Bob state that he is approaching Moises Diaz to join the DDC Board.  He is already serving for the Yolo County Democratic Party.  Moises wanted to let the club know that this year the YCDP is having a Picnic Day float in this year's parade and is inviting club members to participate in its construction and to ride or walk along the float in the parade.  [This event has passed, but you can contact Linda Deos or Bob Bockwinkel to participate nest year.]

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE

Gary Hopkins reported that 97 full paid members, which is two-thirds of our total membership.  He put red dots on the last newsletter for members that have not yet renewed for 2022.  He said that members should be looking for new members to join the club.  We need to be looking for new members.

NEWSLETTER

The last newsletter was well received.  He was told that Michelle's article about the Davis College Dems was well received and the members appreciated hearing on what they were doing.  Also, there was a positive response to Tanya Chalupa's article about the war in Ukraine and its effect on people in the region of Ukraine and in Davis.  Tanya was a previous editor of the DDC newsletter.  The next newsletter is well filled out with candidate statements for County Supervisor Lucas Frerichs and for the County Sheriff candidate Tom Lopez.  There have been two Mike Thompson events that the club members attended with photos and those will either both show up in the next newsletter or the next two newsletters.  Regrettably, Carl reported that Vic Fazio died and Bob Schelen wrote an obituary, which will run in the newsletter.  The newsletter has no shortage of articles for the next month's issue.  

GENERAL MEETINGS

CHAMPAGNE BRUNCH

Rick has been trying to secure a location on the weekend of the 14-15 of May with no luck.  Bill Julian will be out of the county that weekend, so the event will not be at his house.  Club member Holly Bishop volunteered her house, but she is not able to host the event that weekend.  The Natsoulas Gallery is working with Amnesty International to sponsor an event in May, so it also is not available.  Artist for Amnesty has 75 artists to raise funds for Ukraine.  

Linda Deos suggested an alternate venue, so we will wait to hear about the venue.  We will have to hear if it is available.   

Bob Bockwinkel stated that we should have it on Sunday the 15th since we have had all of the Champagne Brunches on Sunday.  If we change to Saturday, we could have people showing up on Sunday, looking for this event. 

Bob Schelen suggested that this event should be a tribute for Vic Fazio and his many accomplishments.  He said that would make it easier to get people that were involved in his career.  Bob Marr and Rick Gonzales both liked the idea of the Tribute to Vic. 

Stephen Souza said that the club will be selling Biden Inaugural champagne flutes at this event.

Giles Giovinazzi said that he is ready to send out the invitations as soon as the venue is secured.

[We heard from within the week after the board meeting and a venue and date was secured.  The event will be held at the Home of Josh and Athena Chapman, 1133 Los Robles St., Davis, CA 95618 on Sunday, May 22.  This is a week later than the previously planned weekend.  The cost will be $20 per person, $30 per couple, $10 students and the event will take place from 10 am - 1 pm.]  

President Souza stated that this will be our first event in three years.  As other groups have had public in-person events, it will be great to have this event for the club.  He is looking forward to this event.

SOCIAL MEDIA

Giles stated, if there are any feedback issues or things other than the usual that are posted each month, for people to contact him.  

FINISHED/UNFINISHED NEW BUSINESS

LUCAS FRERICHS

We started with the issue of endorsement for Lucas Frerichs.  

MOTION/VOTE

Jonathan Howard made the motion that the DDC Board endorse Lucas Frerichs for Yolo County Supervisor, District 2.  Bob Bockwinkel seconded the motion with others wanting the motion.

The motion passed with only yes votes 15-0.  The motion passed unanimously.

MEASURE H

President Souza reminded the board that the last vote failed to dispense with this issue at 9 no votes, 5 yes votes and 1 abstaining vote.  According to our by-laws we need 11 yes votes to pass this endorsement.  If no one is going to change their mind, the motion will fail.  

MOTION

The motion was made by Jonathan Howard for the DDC Board to endorse Measure H.  The motion was seconded by Linda Deos.  

DISCUSSION

Rick wanted to reiterate his presentation and say that the figures he presented at set in stone and will not change. He said he was happy that he was able to educate the board in what this measure will entail.  He stated that this is a win-win for the City of Davis and a win-win for the DJUSD.  

Bill Julian wanted to acknowledge and re-state Stephen's statement this would be the first time that the club will step forward on a land use issue.  We have elected officials making these land use issues and it is important for the voters to make their opinions known.  Recognizing that this is an issue that voters will have to vote upon, the club needs speak to speak for this issue.  He stated that he thinks that we are all big enough to stand together and not be divided by this issue.  He was very impressed by Michelle's statement that we need to look to the future.   It is time for the people to show leadership in this room to stand up and vote for the future.  He stated that people that we have elected are moving this project forward.  This club's purpose is to elect Democrats and it is time that we support our elected officials that are working for this project.  He stated that he wanted to support, he encouraged the board to step up and endorse this measure.  

Richard Yamagata stated that he wanted to remind the board that he has been contacted by many members, including former DDC board members that are strongly against this measure.  If the club endorses this measure he want the board to know that it will make them extremely upset. 

President Souza stated that he wanted to explain that this is only to vote for an endorsement by DDC board and not by the Davis Democratic Club.  That kind of endorsement can only be done at a general meeting of the Davis Democratic Club.

Giles Giovinazzi made the statement, he just want to reiterate his previous statement.  

Bob Marr wanted to first state that he wanted to thank Richard for his comments and he would appeal to sensibilities and hopes that the board does not vote to divide the membership when we need all hands on deck and work for the unity of the party.  He wanted also just to ask Rick if there was an escalator clause in this project that has inflation worked into the numbers.  Taxes go up, costs go up and he is wondering if revenues to the city can go up with this project.  Also, there is no mention of a set-aside for farm land in this project.  He wondered if that could be placed in this measure.

Stephen Souza as a former City Councilperson, who has negotiated such measures, addressed the question of an escalator clause and said that only tax measures have escalators in them, not land use projects.

Giles Giovinazzi want to say, that we should our job is to elect officials and but not to blindly follow those officials.  He respects that many of the board have worked on land use and tax issues, but he is a new land owner in Davis and he wants to acclimatize himself to the situation.  As a person that has been active in politics for many years, he wants to know what is driving this issue.  He wants to know what specific developers are pushing this.  He wants to know motivations.  He thinks it is very unusual and odd thing for the Party to get involved with a land use issue and the board needs to know what is going on before endorsing.  

Michelle wanted to reiterate what Bill Julian stated.  She realizes that this vote may disrupt the status quo where the club does not vote on land use issues, but being a Democrat is not just voting for a person on a ballot, being a Democrat mean standing up for people, fighting for the people who do not have a voice in the spaces [environments] that they [voices] are needed in and it means to help and benefit other people.  It means voting for an issue that may make you uncomfortable, but voting for it because it is an issue that will benefit the most people.  Issues like DiSC usual revolve around taxes, traffic, issues that directly affect us, not on how it [the project] helps people to get jobs, get housing and helps people to live in Davis and raise families that will be future Democrats and hopefully become members of the DDC.  She thinks the board should not worry about rocking the boat and making people angry because, it is working to help and benefit of the most people.  She stated that it would be courageous of the board to take a stand and endorse a controversial issue that helps and benefits people that want to work and live in Davis, people that will be future DDC members.  The Davis Campus Democrats has discussions on endorsement issues like this all the time, where there are no unanimous decisions.  There is always thoughtful disagreements and that is alright for we are all Democrats and we can have respectful disagreement, but at the end of the day, we all work together on decisions that will benefit the most people.   I think that it is time, that the DDC should expand its reach and start endorsing issues not just endorse candidates.  The club should work to spread the message [beginning with this endorsement] that the club cares about people of Davis and we [DDC] want to make Davis a more socially equitable and accessible place for everyone.

CARL SCHMID

He stated that Giles is correct that this is an odd issue for the board to be voting on.  It is odd because that it is not in our purview, because it is a complex package that is not in our area of expertise.  Michelle has a list of positives if this project passes, but the people against this project have shopping list of negatives.  Carl stated we are being asked to show leadership by making a value judgment on who is right and who is wrong and on that back and forth argument between the two sides.  Ultimately, we will make individually make our decision on this issue by voting on the ballot.  We in the end are a Democratic Club Board and represent the people that have trusted us to make decisions on how to spend their money.  He feels that we are being asked to make a judgment call as we are stumbling around in the dark.  He stated that under those conditions he is uncomfortable making this decision.  He ultimately is strongly against the club taking a position on this issue.

BOB BOCKWINKEL

He wanted to know about the agricultural set asides for the project that Bob Marr asked about.  Stephen Souza as a former councilperson answered the question by stating that there is a required 2 to 1 land set aside required and the set aside land must be contiguous.  If it is not, there is additional land required to be set aside.  

GARY HOPKINS

He personally feels that the Davis Democratic Club Board should be endorsing this project, because it is a good project that benefits the community of Davis.  But this issue is dividing neighborhoods, South Davis versus North Davis, El Macero versus Davis, and dividing members of the community that are strongly against this project and those that are in favor of this project.  He feels that this project is good for the community of Davis as a whole, but it is not a good project for the membership of the Davis Democratic Club. 
STEPHEN SOUZA


He stated that he is for this project.  When he was on the council he worked to start negotiating on the land use for this project.  He stated that he is going to vote for this project and that he is going to work hard to see that it is passed.  But, as President of the Davis Democratic Club, he is wearing different hat.  As President of the club, he thinks that the club should not be voting to endorse a land use issue.  Mainly, it is because the community of Davis is, and has been historically, a "No Growth town" and that is the core of our membership.  I know that this project will help and benefit the City of Davis in so many ways.  There are many, many people that commute to their high tech jobs outside of Davis and this project will bring more high tech jobs to Davis and they will not have to commute to work at these type of jobs, as companies move to fill spaces in this project.  There are many more benefits and he stated that he can go on and on listing them.  If  he votes no on endorsing this project, he is not voting no on this project.  What he is voting "no" to is taking the club, wandering down this path where he thinks that the club should not go.  The discussion at the Yolo County Democratic Central Committee had the same concerns and the discussion was the same there as here and they endorsed with a majority of abstention votes on the issue.  He feels that this is an individual decision of the voters and that each person is free to work for or against the measure.  He would like to see club members vote for the issue, but ultimately it is their own personal decision.   

Bob Marr wanted to make a last statement that he is no against having such a project in Davis, just not in that location.  He would like to see Davis build up, not outward.  He is not a NIMBY person,  he just thinks this project is a poorly conceived project for the area.  As for the club, he is against the DDC Board endorsing this measure if it going to alienate club members.


Stephen called the vote on the motion to endorse the measure.


VOTE

Steven Souza

No

Carl Schmid

No

Rick Gonzales

Yes

Bill Julain

Yes

Ameer Alaswaf
Yes

Michelle Andrews   
Yes

Jonathan Howard 
Yes

Linda Deos

Yes

Richard Yamgata    
No

Bob Schelen

Yes

Giles Giovinazzi
No

Jan Agee

Yes

Bob Marr

No

Gary Hopkins 

No

The motion to endorse failed 9 yes votes to 6 no votes.  The motion failed by two votes.
The motion needed 11 votes to pass.  We cannot take this endorsement by our by-law rules of endorsement.
Bill Julian wanted to thank Stephen Souza for respectfully conducting and leading the debate on this issue.  He did so with respect and the decision was made, based on its own merits.  He wanted to thank Stephen for his leadership.
We will proceed to Kudos.

KUDOS

President Souza thanked Bob Bockwinkel and Rich Gonzales for their fundraising efforts on behalf of the club.  We have not had a single in person fundraising event and yet the club is sitting on over $21000.  It is phenomenal, dialing for dollars.
Bob Schelen wanted to second Bill Julians sentiments and thank Stephen for leading the meeting and serving as President for so many years and he hopes he will serve for many more.
Bob Bockwinkel wanted to thank the board for their deliberations.  It is a difficult thing to decide on whether to build or not to build.  He thanks the board for all their efforts and he still had affection for the board for all that they do for the club.

Bob Marr also thanked Stephen for his leadership and seconded the feelings of Bob Schelen and wants Stephen to lead the club for many, many more years.
FUTURE MEETINGS

We will for the first time on Tuesday, May 3 at the Blanchard Room.  Club members are invited to attend if they wish.  We hope to see all DDC members at th.e Champagne Brunch on May 22nd.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Verbs will once again be having a fundraising event on May 26 for Rudie Salas for the 22nd Congressional District.  The venue has yet to be announced.
MOTION TO ADJOURN

Carl Schmid made the motion to adjourn, which was seconded by Bob Bockwinkel.  The board voted to adjourn with no objections. The meeting adjourned at 8:48 PM, which was 2 minutes earlier than what was estimated by the agenda.  Considering we started at 2 minutes to 7PM, the meeting covered the exact estimate of time for the agenda..

Minutes respectfully submitted by G Richard Yamagata May 2, 2022.
